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Santa Monica-Malibu Unified School District 
Board of Education Meeting 

MINUTES 
 October 2, 2007 
 

The Santa Monica-Malibu Unified School District Board of Education held a workshop on 
Tuesday, October 2, 2007, in the District Administrative Offices: 1651 16th Street, Santa Monica, 
CA.  This was a joint meeting with the Measure “BB” Advisory Committee.  The Board of 
Education called the meeting to order at 4:17 p.m. in the Board Room at the District Offices. 
 
I   CALL TO ORDER 
 A. Roll Call – Board of Education 

Kathy Wisnicki, President    
Oscar de la Torre, Vice President 
Jose Escarcé 
Maria Leon-Vazquez 
Ralph Mechur 
Kelly Pye 
Barry Snell 
 

 A. Roll Call – Measure “BB” Advisory Committee 
Gleam Davis, Co-Chair     
Ted Bardacke 
Denis Crane 
Larry Fugal 
Karen Ginsberg (representing Barbara Stinchfield) 
Don Girard 
Chris Harding 
David Kaplan 
Judith Meister 
David Reznick 
Laura Rosenbaum 
Laura Rosenthal 
Bob Stallings 
Elaine Rene-Weissman 
Wally Berriman, Director of Measure “BB” Facilities Improvements 
Michael Hill, Join Use Sub-Committee 
Virginia Hyatt, Director of Purchasing 
Tom Tomeoni, Program Manager 

 

B. Pledge of Allegiance     
Led by Ms. Pye. 

 
II Facilities Master Plan Phase I Measure “BB” Projects – Informational Workshop 

 

This workshop is intended to allow the members of the Board of Education and the Measure 
“BB” Advisory Committee to receive information on budget scenarios, site visits, next steps, 
and desired outcomes regarding the Measure “BB” projects.  Discussion will address 
possible recommendations for action on October 4, 2007, or future board meetings. 
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During the summer, both the Board of Education and the Measure “BB” Advisory 
Committee reviewed in detail possible Facilities Master Plan Phase I construction projects 
for each school site.   
 

Tom Tomeoni, Program Manager from Parsons-CCM, and district staff will address the 
Board of Education and Measure “BB” Advisory Committee regarding this matter. 
 

*****     *****     *****     *****     *****     ***** 
The Superintendent, Board of Education, district staff, and Measure “BB” Advisory 
Committee members introduced themselves.   
 
The Superintendent thanked the committee members for dedicating their time to the 
committee.  She thanked the community for their support of the district, and reminded 
everyone that children for generations to come will reap benefits from the Measure “BB” 
projects.  In preparation for the construction projects that will be coming forward for 
board approval on October 18th, Ms. Talarico reviewed eight trends shaping school 
planning as published by Kenneth Stevenson in “Educational Facilities within the 
Context of a Changing 21st Century America.”  These trends are: 1) Baby Boomers vs. 
New Majority, 2) The Struggle for Control of American Education, 3) Defining what 
Schools will Teach, 4) Instructional Delivery: People vs. Machines, 5) Smaller, 
Neighborhood Schools, 6) Smaller Class Sizes vs. Technology, 7) Grade Span 
Reconfiguration, and 8) Physical Environment in School and Optimizing Learning.  In 
lieu of these trends, the Superintendent stressed the need for providing all of our students 
with an excellent, sustainable learning experience. 
 
Dr. Hodgson explained the difference between deferred maintenance projects, which are 
short-term renovations and improvements, versus Measure “BB” projects, which are 
large-scale construction projects that will span over a few years. 
 
Mr. Hill summarized the individual site visits that had taken place so far; secondary 
schools had been visited, and elementary school visits would be occurring in the next 
couple weeks.  At each visit, staff reviewed the Facilities Master Plan, Measure “BB” 
projects, and reasoning behind the project list for that specific site.  Notes from these 
meetings will be provided to the committee and board. 
 
Mr. Tomeoni reported that the architect screening process was complete; they are 
currently scheduling the office and site visits.  He reviewed the pre-construction process, 
emphasizing the need for decision on the Measure “BB” projects.  Dr. Hodgson reviewed 
the three budget scenario options on the project list.  He stated four desired outcomes: 1) 
Timely decision and direction on Measure “BB” projects, 2) Responsible stewardship of 
bond funds, 3) A balanced program, and 4) Improved achievement and educational 
outcomes for students. 
 
Ms. Davis was pleased to report that the committee boasts a wide variety of expertise as 
well as a passion for seeing the success of the district.  She emphasized the importance 
for community input.  As a whole, the committee supports a focus on improving the 
secondary school facilities.  She reminded everyone that these projects are about 
satisfying the needs of the students, not the adults. 
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Board President Wisnicki pointed out that the board needed to provide staff with 
direction at this meeting so the board could take action at the October 18th meeting.  Mr. 
Tomeoni clarified that state-matching funds and other additional resources would benefit 
the district as a whole, not just one school site.  Board Members Escarce, de la Torre, 
Pye, and Wisnicki expressed support in favor of making Edison a K-8 school.  Board 
Member Snell emphasized a flagship high school, small schools, and a quality foundation 
for the students.  Board President Wisnicki suggested that improvements could be made 
to Edison as a K-5 during Phase I, and then construct the K-8 school as Phase II.  The 
representative from the City of Santa Monica clarified that any joint use opportunities 
with the city would have to be further discussed.  Dr. Hodgson explained that part of the 
Environmental Impact Report (EIR) process involved a parking and traffic study at each 
site.  In regards to early childhood education facility needs, Ms. Davis explained that 
preschool-age children require in-room bathrooms and more floor space.  Board 
Member Pye encouraged the school sites and DACs to continue to weigh in on the 
projects.  Board Member Mechur suggested consulting the architects regarding 
creatively determining how to achieve the most projects with the given budget.  The 
board as a whole supported the idea of focusing on improvements at the secondary 
schools. 
 
Dr. Hodgson summarized the board’s input: at least move forward with planning for 
secondary projects listed in scenarios A, B, and C; move forward with planning for 
Edison as a K-8 school; and move forward with projects at all other sites in scenario B 
as they relate to the EIR process.  He explained that once the district hears back from the 
state and other funding sources in the next few months, staff would work with the board 
to decide which of the cut projects could be reconsidered.   

 
III PUBLIC COMMENTS  

Public Comments is the time when members of the audience may address the Board of 
Education on items not scheduled on the meeting's agenda.  All speakers are limited to three 
(3) minutes.  When there is a large number of speakers, the Board may reduce the allotted 
time to two (2) minutes per speaker.  The Brown Act (Government Code) states that Board 
members may not engage in discussion of issues raised during  “III, Public Comments” 
except to ask clarifying questions, make a brief announcement, make a brief report on his or 
her own activities, or to refer the matter to staff.  This Public Comment section is limited to 
20 minutes.   

• Ms. Maria Cortez, Ms. Elizabeth Becerra, Mr. Jim Ries, and Ms. Brenda Sutton 
Wills, parents at Edison Language Academy, expressed their support for facilities 
upgrades at Edison. 

• Ms. Patti Oblath, Ms. Irene Zivi, and Ms. Betsy Hiteshen, members of the Santa 
Monica Child Care Task Force, emphasized the need for early childhood facilities. 

• Ms. Beck Taylor, a parent at SMASH, addressed the board regarding security at the 
Muir/SMASH campus.   

• Ms. Elizabeth Gelfand Stearns, a member of the community, expressed her support in 
upgrading the facilities at Santa Monica High School. 

• Mr. Alan Friedenberg, Principal at Grant Elementary School, addressed the board 
regarding deferred maintenance projects at the school sites. 

• Mr. Curt Alexander, a parent at Grant Elementary School, addressed the board 
regarding available construction funds. 

 





 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ATTACHMENTS 
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Attached are the following documents: 
 

• Presentation: Educational Facilities within the Context of 
a Changing 21st Century America 

 
• Presentation: Informational Workshop: Board of Education & 

Measure “BB” Advisory Committee 
 

• Budget Scenarios: Measure “BB” Program – 8-Year Schedule 
 

• Chart: Pre-construction Process 
 
 

 
































































